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The third annual meeting of the NCR-203 was held at the University of Illinois-Champaign Urbana on October 3-4, 2003.  Dr. Joe Harper coordinated the meeting.

The meeting was called to order at 1 pm on October 3.  Introductions were made for the benefit of visiting speakers.  The Friday session included presentations from the following speakers on current research in Illinois related to the committee topic.  Speakers included:


Julie Fesenmaier, UIUC, Laboratory for Community and Economic Development


Andy Sofranko, Alternative Agricultures


Sonya Salamon, Rural Sociology


Ramona Oswald, research in Gay and Lesbian populations in rural communities


Anne Reisner, Environmental Communications


Anna Ball and Neil Knobloch, Agricultural Education

Following the presentations, the Friday session was adjourned at 5 pm.

Chair Wade Miller called the committee to order at 8:20 am on October 4.  Minutes from the prior meeting were reviewed and accepted.  Dr. Miller presented the following agenda items to the committee: 


1) State reports


2) Administrative report and committee turnover


3) Progress toward goals

Joe Harper requested that the committee first address the issue of community continuance, as a preliminary point to agenda items 2 and 3.  Doreen Woodward explained the procedure.  The committee is required to undergo a mid-term review, which goes through the appropriate NCA committee to the NCRA committee for decision and comment.  All committees are reviewed at midterm.  If it is decided that the committee isn’t making appropriate progress in meeting the goals set previously, comments to this effect will be made.  Historically, some committees renew and some do not, depending on multiple factors, including member participation and goal completion.

1)  State reports

Members delivered reports on research activity relevant to the committee topic at their respective institutions.  These reports are included at the end of this document.  General discussion followed each report.

2)  Administrative report

Doreen Woodward stated that the midterm review for the NCR-203 committee has to be in before Dec. 1.  Current committee member lists were distributed, and members in attendance were encouraged to include more extension and community people.    It was noted that Gene Theodori – Texas withdrew from participation. Currently, the committee is missing representation from Minnesota, Wisconsin, Indiana and Missouri in the North Central Region.  It was suggested that additional members may be drawn from outside the region.  Committee members also agreed to contact currently inactive members to verify their status.

Doreen Woodward then distributed the budget and the continuing resolution for funds.  

Rene Rosenbaum suggested that the committee might want to pursue grants for additional funds from the Department of Labor.  It was noted that funding in general is going through changes. Pressure is still being brought to bear on turning base extension and research money into competitive funds, which has the potential for problematic outcomes.

Doreen Woodward also pointed out additional trends.  First, there was a recent regional conference concerning sharing of resources across land grants, emphasizing partnerships across states for extension and research areas.  Second, CSREES is currently conducting audits of multi-state and multi-activity (extension and research) research at the university level and is reporting a violation if they feel underreporting of these efforts is occurring.  Last, a new set of goals for CSREES research is emerging, resulting in a different arrangement of the five primary goals.  These topical changes will be similar to what has been encompassed in the past, simply articulated differently.

3)  Progress towards goals

Last year, the NCR-203 web site was updated, including past minutes and all reported activities by committee members.  The web address is: www.ncr203.maes.msu.edu
Committee members then reported on on-going activities from the previous year, including topical reports and research possibilities, annotated bibliographies

Susan Fritz, Kris Boone and Meredith Redlin update their coordinated research project on communities in Nebraska, Kansas and South Dakota.  A project summary has been completed, and members began investigation of potential funding sources.  Originally, the sociology section of the National Science Foundation was contacted although interest in the project by staff was fairly low.  Currently, members are waiting for new postings from CSREES/NRI.

Wade Miller and Joe Harper reported that the update on school technology will be forthcoming.

Bob Birkenholz and Kirk Heinze were leaders on the impact of rural schools on rural quality of life topical area, although no report was given at this meeting.

The committee had agreed to compile annotated bibliographies on topical areas for posting on the committee website.  Some of the bibliographies have been submitted and some have not.  The bibliography for rural communities in context was originally led by Gene Theodori and has not been submitted.  Meredith Redlin is now the lead on that project, and the bibliography will be submitted in the coming year.  Also missing are bibliographies for the employment and entrepreneurship topical area (Larry Miller, Kris Boone, lead) and for rural community infrastructure (Wade Miller, lead).  Wade Miller noted that the rural community infrastructure bibliography is almost completed and will be submitted shortly.

Progress on the committee’s proposed symposium on human capital was the final on-going project discussed.  Previous plans for the symposium, which were to align it with an already existing meeting, didn’t coalesce due to scheduling difficulties and the loss of a committee member who was pursuing the link.  

Extensive discussion followed, concentrating on two main areas.  First, human resources and funding for the symposium was discussed.  Bob Birkenholz had previously reported that conference monies were available; although their current availability was unknown   Meredith Redlin commented that the human resources for the basis of our conference were readily apparent from presentations at our meetings.  Susan Fritz noted that if monies are available then the symposium should go forward.  If funding is not available, then it is clearly not possible for the committee to fulfill this goal.  Anissa Wilhelm and Meredith Redlin agreed to write the symposium-funding request, after receiving models of past funding proposals from Wade Miller and Susan Fritz.

Second, Joe Harper asked the committee to summarize the current thinking on the symposium.  In the past, committee thinking on our conference was to provide some sort of vehicle to bring multi-disciplinary groups together.  The question was raised as to whether this was still a viable idea, given committee problems with attendance and participation.  Discussion followed and the committee agreed to the following points:


●  The symposium needs to maintain a “think tank” atmosphere, which requires a condensed time and space for delivery.  In addition, topics formerly not included, such as demographic change and immigration need to be included.


●  The symposium must not be too aligned with any one discipline, and should highlight a keynote speaker, such as a U.S. Senator or Representative from a relevant congressional committee.


●  The symposium feedback should be organized through computer access at the location.  The conference location needs to be accessible.  General agreement was reached for basing the symposium at UIUC.

General discussion then followed concerning new membership contacts.  Rene Rosenbaum suggested the committee seek out people that are not necessarily connected to academia, such as community officials and those affiliated with the Department of Labor.  

The committee meeting for 2004 will be held in Fargo, ND.  Annisa Wilhelm will be the organizer.  Tentative dates are October 1 and 2, 2004:

The meeting was adjourned at 11:45 am.
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State reports of the NCR 203 committee

No reports were filed from Dr. Kris Boone or Dr. Larry Miller.

	Dr. Robert J. Birkenholz

University of Missouri

123 Gentry Hall

Columbia, MO 65211-7040
	E-mail: birkenholzr@missouri.edu
Telephone: (573) 882-3232

Fax: (573) 884-4444


Research activities at Ohio State are expanding in several directions.  Jeff Sharp is providing leadership on two initiatives titled Exurban Change Project and Rural/Urban Interface.  He was also instrumental in completing the first Rural Ohio Poll that provided information from stakeholders regarding trends and issues of importance in rural Ohio. Richard Moore is co-investigator for a major EPA funded project to promote self-regulation of farmers along the Sugar Creek watershed in northeast Ohio in order to mitigate environmental impacts of agricultural production.  Bill Flinn has been engaged in a review of rural community change in Ohio.  A new project proposal (Flinn and Birkenholz) is designed to examine differences of community acceptability resulting from the establishment of large-scale Dutch dairy operations in rural Ohio.  Larry Miller has also submitted a research proposal to OARDC to identify competencies needed to successfully operate and manage vacation farm operations.

	Dr. Susan Fritz

University of Nebraska

300 Agriculture Hall

Lincoln, NE 68583-0709
	E-mail: sfritz1@unl.edu
Telephone: (402) 472-9559

Fax: (402) 472-5863


The Department of Agricultural Leadership, Education and Communication recently completed a CSREES program review.  The faculty is finalizing a new strategic plan that has implications for research, teaching and extension in the areas of leadership and teaching and learning.  The research component of the Department includes three state-funded Agricultural Research Division projects.  The first is in k-12 distance education and is led by Dr. James King.  The second is a leadership project focused on antecedents of leaders' behaviors led by Drs. John Barbuto and Susan Fritz.  They are entering their third year of leaders' behaviors data collection from county commissioners.  The third project is in the area of servant leadership led by Dr. Dan Wheeler.  Drs. Wheeler and Barbuto are developing a Service Leadership Questionnaire that they will be introducing to the field this fall.  Other research projects related to the interests of the committee include a study exploring differing perspectives on the future of rural education in Nebraska, and a study focused on measuring perceptions of Nebraska Career and Technical Education.

	Dr. Joe Harper

University of Illinois

133 Bevier Hall

905 S. Goodwin Avenue

Urbana, IL 61801
	E-mail: jgharper@uiuc.edu
Telephone: (217) 244-5651

Fax: (217) 244-7877


The presentations from the Friday session constitute a complete overview of the breadth of relevant research being conducted at UIUC.

	Dr. Kirk Heinze

ANR Education and Communication

Systems

Michigan State University

408 Agriculture Hal

East Lansing, MI 48824-1039
	E-mail: heinzek@msu.edu
Telephone: (517) 355-6580 x219

Fax: (517) 353-4981


	Dr. René P. Rosenbaum

Department of Resource Development 

Michigan State University

East Lansing, MI 48824-1222


	E-mail: Rosenba5@msu.edu
Fax: 517/353-8994

Phone: 517-432-3383




The proposal to restructure and integrate the Departments of Agriculture Natural Resources Education and Communications Systems, Resource Development, and Park, Recreation, and Tourism Resources into the Department of Community Agriculture Recreation and Resource Studies (CARRS) was recently approved by the College Advisory Council for the College of Agriculture and Natural Resources at Michigan State University and by the Executive Committee of Academic Council.  It is slated for Board of Trustee consideration in November or December.  Part of the rationale for the new unit is the need for an interdisciplinary department in the College to investigate the challenging interfaces of agriculture, natural resources, recreation, and community issues.  The department will integrate agriculture and natural resources and complement programs in Agricultural Economics, Environmental Sciences and Policy Programs, and in other units in the colleges of Agriculture and Natural Resources and Social Science.  

The restructured department presents an opportunity to identify faculty whose scholarly interests are within the scope of the research agenda outlined for NCR-203.  For example, there is Mike Hamm’s work in community sustainability, Ed Mahoney’s research in agricultural and natural resources tourism, Michael Woods and Jo Ann Beckwith’s recently funded AES project, “The Impact of Communicating ANR Risks on Stakeholder Participation and Public Policy,” and Dave Krueger’s work in youth leadership development.  There is also Jan Bokemeier’s work on rural labor markets, and Rene Rosenbaum’s work on farm labor markets and Hispanics and rural economic development.

Various MSU faculty members who hold MAES appointments are also conducting research related to the objectives of NCR-203.  These include, The Study of Family Social Capital in Rural Michigan Communities (David Imig); Family-Environment Transactions: Effects on Economic Well-Being and Michigan Families’ Life Quality and Rural Low-Income Families: Tracing Their Well-Being & Functioning in the Context of Welfare Reform (Dennis Keefe), How do Structured Out-of-School Experiences Contribute to Positive Youth Development (Keith Huber), Latinos in The Rural Midwest: Community Development Implications (Ann Millard) and Enhancing Rural Economies Through Comprehensive Extension, Research and Partnering Approaches (Coletta Moser and Ray Vlasin). 

In addition, there are a number of MSU Extension initiatives that relate well to the NCR-203 research agenda. Selected initiatives include the 4-H Summer Youth Employment Program in Washtenaw County, the Workforce Development Seminars in Emmet County, and the Work First Participant Vocational Training in Eaton County. 

	Dr. W. Wade Miller

Agricultural Education

Iowa State University

217 Curtiss Hall

Ames, IA 50011-0001
	E-mail: wwmiller@iastate.edu
Telephone: (515) 294-0895

Fax: (515) 294-0530


There are several initiatives underway in Iowa, which relate directly and/or indirectly to the goals and objectives of NCR 203.  One is the Rural Development Initiative.  The mission of the RDI is to “improve the basis for policy decisions that stimulate rural development and economic growth.”  The data sets, model and research reports being developed by RDI are intended to be used for outreach to rural communities and to support the research and outreach activities of ISU.  Their web site is: http://www.soc.iastate.edu/rdiweb/.  The North Central Regional Center for Rural Development is one of four regional centers coordinating rural development research and education throughout the United States. The mission of the NCRCRD is to ‘initiate and facilitate rural development research and education programs to improve the social and economic well-being of rural people in the region.”  Researchers interested in this area can register themselves on the Rural Researchers Network at: http://www.ncrcrd.iastate.edu/rrn/form2.html.  The publication Rural Development News is available at the web site along with a number of other resources.  The ISU History Department has a graduate program Agricultural History and Rural Studies leading to a M.A. and a Ph.D.  The Center for Agricultural and Rural Development (CARD) conducts policy research using innovative analytical systems and provided graduate training and outreach activities.  Resources are available at their web site.  The address is:  http://www.card.iastate.edu/.  ISU Extension has provided a video link to opportunities for rural development as a part of the 2002 Farm Bill.  These resources can be accessed at:  http://www.extension.iastate.edu/communities/farmbill/homepage.html.

	Dr. Meredith Redlin

South Dakota State University

Box 504, Scobey 216

Brookings, SD 57006
	E-mail: meredith_redlin@sdstate.edu
Telephone: (605) 688-4084


Multiple and diverse projects in South Dakota reflect ongoing attention to human capital research.  Dr. Redlin has begun NRI funded research on alternative agriculture operations as models for rural small to mid-sized farm development.  Two colleagues, Dr. Diane Rickerl and Dr. Tim Nichols have admitted the first cohort into the Prairie Ph.D. program, a program devoted to providing higher education to tribal college faculty.  Dr. Redlin continues working and participation contacts with Dakota Rural Action, a community-based rural activist organization.  Dr. Donna Hess is beginning the development of a Rural Life poll for the state of South Dakota, based in the Center for Rural Life in the Department of Rural Sociology.  Dr. Redlin is also working with Dr. Susan Fritz and Dr. Kris Boone, of this committee, to develop a grant proposal concerning successful rural community outcomes in the Great Plains region.

	Dr. Anissa Wilhelm

North Dakota State University

155 EML Hall

Fargo, ND 58105-5057
	E-mail: Anissa.Wilhelm@ndsu.nodak.edu
Telephone: (701) 231-7439

Fax: (701) 231-9685


Current projects have a strong focus on rural leadership:

Rural Leadership North Dakota – directed by Marie Hvidsten, operated through North Dakota Extension Service.

Mission Statement: Prepare and develop effective leaders to strengthen rural communities.
What is RLND?

· Two year, interactive study and travel program dedicated to producing graduates with the vision and commitment to lead themselves, organizations, communities, and the state of North Dakota into the future.

· This leadership program is a dynamic program emphasizing the development of leadership and technology skills while sharing important and divergent information about critical issues impacting North Dakota.

· Leadership topics include communication, ethics, coalition building, trustworthiness, business and project management, conflict management, public policy making, how to move along a project in your organization and community, and many more.  Technology skills will be developed through the use of blackboard, chat rooms, email, listservs, and research on the internet.

Goals of RLND

· To strengthen participants skills in communication, technology, project management, coalition building, rural policy making, North Dakota issues, resources available in North Dakota, etc.

· To improve the quality of life for the participant, their family, organization(s), and community.

· To work with a project and implement in your home, organization, and community.

· To create a network of people across the world that RLND participants will utilize for a life time.

NorthWest Area Foundation Horizon Project – Building Rural Leadership

Marie Hvidsten, Rachelle Vettern (key coordinators).  The focus is reducing poverty through leadership development and partners are located in North Dakota, South Dakota, Minnesota, Iowa.  The purpose of project is to develop leadership training with Extension personnel.  It is anticipated that these individuals will serve as leadership trainers for other personnel who would then conduct leadership training in multi-county settings.

